Dear Administrator McCarthy:

As organizations who care about public health and the fate of our planet, we write regarding the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) proposals to curb methane and other harmful air pollution from oil and gas development (EPA-HQ-OAR-2010-0505 and EPA-HQ-OAR-2013-0685). While no amount of regulation can ever make fracked gas a clean energy source, we support efforts to capture methane, repair leaks, and aggregate disparate sources of methane and other air pollution along the oil and gas supply chain. These important pollution controls will not only help stave off catastrophic climate change but will also protect communities from harm imposed by the oil and gas industry.

While we appreciate the recognition that curbing methane pollution is essential to solving climate change, the best way to reduce pollution from fossil fuel development – including methane pollution -- is to keep it in the ground. Methane, the principal component of natural gas, is 87 times more potent than carbon dioxide over a 20 year time period. In addition, smog-causing volatile organic compounds (VOCs) and hazardous air pollutants (HAPs) such as benzene and xylene, are released throughout the oil and gas development process from initial drilling, through transmission, to end use, even if that end use is overseas.

Until we are able to entirely end our reliance on fossil fuels, we support EPA's efforts to protect frontline communities from the hazards of new oil and gas development and help curb further climate change. Communities bear the brunt of the toxic air pollution from fracking-enabled oil and gas extraction, and deserve to be able to breathe cleaner air as we swiftly transition to a truly clean energy economy.

We urge the EPA to use the strongest regulatory tools and provisions of law available to protect the planet and the public. This includes improving the proposed rules to include:

- Several key pieces of equipment that were omitted from the proposal that emit methane and harmful VOCs:
 - Storage vessels, which were covered under the VOC standards but are not included in the methane proposal;
 - o Liquids unloading operations;
 - Pneumatic controllers that operate on an intermittent or snap-acting basis;
 and
 - o Compressors at well sites;
- Mandatory inspections at least quarterly or monthly (rather than a default semiannual requirement), which should remain at a fixed frequency, rather than decreasing upon low leak rate-detection;
- Shortening the time source operators have to repair leaking equipment if it would be unsafe to make the repair within 15 days of discovery;

- Defining "sources" to include functionally interrelated equipment so regulators can aggregate individual emissions sources to prevent significant deterioration of our air quality;
- Including communities in the pollution-detection process. A citizen complaint system is needed to allow communities living near fracked gas infrastructure to alert the EPA if they detect odors or air pollution events nearby;
- Requiring oil and gas companies to use or bring to market captured gas, rather than flare it, unless truly extraordinary circumstances make flaring unavoidable.

In addition to these important changes to strengthen the proposals, we also urge the EPA to regulate existing sources of methane pollution under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act. Voluntary standards are insufficient to cut harmful, climate-disrupting methane pollution from oil and gas operations and they will not adequately protect impacted communities. To safeguard communities living with the burden of existing oil and gas infrastructure and to meet President Obama's Climate Action Plan goal of reducing oil and gas sector methane emissions 40-45% below 2012 levels by 2025, EPA *must* move quickly to create rules for existing oil and gas facilities both upstream, midstream and downstream.

The oil and gas industry is currently exempt from portions of many of our bedrock environmental laws, allowing them to pollute with impunity. Furthermore, the few laws that it is subjected too are inadequately enforced. The oil and gas industry must be held to the same standards as other major industries while we work as a nation to swiftly transition to a truly clean energy economy.

While we support EPA's efforts to curb harmful air pollution from the oil and gas industry, these actions are merely a stopgap measure to protect public health and attempt to slow the warming of our planet. Reducing methane emissions from the oil and gas industry will not make drilling and fracking safe, or gas "clean." Fossil fuel development is inherently dirty and risky and puts our communities and planet in peril. Even with no methane leakage from production and transmission of natural gas, converting from coal to gas in the electricity sector still puts us on a path toward a much warmer planet. We need an immediate shift from an "all of the above" energy strategy to one that throws the full weight of our resources behind clean, sustainable sources of energy. Wind and solar energy are cost competitive with fossil fuels, and bring along with them more jobs, cleaner air and a healthier climate.

The best way to reduce pollution from fossil fuel development is to keep it in the ground. Climate science is clear that in order to have a fair chance at avoiding the most catastrophic impacts of climate change, the vast majority of the world's fossil fuel reserves must remained unburned. Continued reliance on fossil fuels, including natural gas, threatens the public health of communities living with fossil fuel development and drives global warming, which endangers the Earth's future.

We support the EPA's proposals as a means to begin to address the climate crisis exacerbated by the fracking boom and reduce harm to communities living with the

burden of the oil and gas industry. We urge the EPA to make the changes needed to ensure that these rules are sufficiently strong to protect public health and tackle climate change. Regulating existing sources of air pollution, coupled with an immediate shift to an economy that depends on clean, renewable energy -- not fossil fuels -- are steps that must follow in order to the avoid the most devastating effects of catastrophic climate change.

Sincerely,

National Groups

350.org Jason Kowalski, Policy Director

Beyond Nuclear Kevin Kamps, Radioactive Waste Watchdog

Center for Biological Diversity Anna "Mickey" Moritz, Legal Fellow

Center for Effective Government Ronald White, Director of Regulatory Policy

Center for Environmental Health Sue Chiang, Pollution Prevention Director

Clean Water Action Lynn Thorp, National Campaigns Director

Earthjustice Abigail Dillen, Vice President of Litigation, Climate and Energy

Earthworks Lauren Pagel, Policy Director

Environmental Action Drew Hudson, Executive Director

Green America Todd Larsen and Fran Teplitz, Executive Co-Directors

Labor Network for Sustainability
Joe Uehlein Founding President and Executive Director

League of Conservation Voters Madeleine Foote, Legislative Representative Nature Abounds Melinda Hughes-Wert, President

The Shalom Center Rabbi Arthur Waskow

Partnership for Policy Integrity Dusty Horwitt, Senior Counsel

The Rachel Carson Council Robert K. Musil, President

Shale Test Deb Thomas, Executive Director

Sierra Club Michael Brune, Executive Director

Sustain US Adam Hasz, Executive Director

US Climate Plan Evan Weber, Executive Director

Women's Donor Network Ginger Hintz, Program Director

Alaska

Alaska Wilderness League Kristin Miller, Conservation Director

California

350 Bay Area Amy Allen, Steering Committee Member

350 Marin Richard Grey, Chair, Fossil Fuels Resistance Committee

AIDA (InterAmerican Association for Environmental Defense) Anna Cederstay, Co-Director

California Communities Against Toxics Jane Williams, Executive Director California Environmental Justice Coalition Thomas Helme, Coordinator

Citizens Coalition for a Safe Community Paul Ferrazzi, Executive Director

Climate Resolve Jonathan Parfrey, Executive Director

Comite Civico del Valle Humberto Lugo, Policy Advocate

Comite Pro Uno Felipe Aguirre, Coordinator

Community Services Institute- CSI for Toxic Crime Investigation Denny Larson, Executive Director

Desert Protection Society Donna Charpied, Principal

Environmental Defense Center Linda Krop, Chief Counsel

The Environmental Justice Coalition for Water Colin Bailey, Executive Director

Fresnans Against Fracking Gary Lasky, Member

Grayson Neighborhood Council John Mataka, President

Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice Bradley Angel, Executive Director

Label GMOs Anet Aguilar, Latino Outreach Director

Mainstreet Moms Kathy Callaway, Board Chair

Rootskeeper David Braun, Campaign Director Save the Bay David Lewis, Executive Director

Tri-County Watchdogs Katherine King, Secretary

Tri-Valley CAREs
Marylia Kelley, Executive Director

West Berkeley Alliance for Clean Air and Safe Jobs Janice Shroeder, Core Member

West County Toxics Coalition Dr. Henry Clark, Executive Director

West Oakland Environmental Indicators Project Margaret Gordon and Brian Beveridge, Co-Directors

Women's Earth and Climate Action Network (WECAN) Osprey Orielle Lake, Founder/Executive Director

Valley Improvement Projects Bianca Lopez, Chairperson

YUCA

Tameeka Bennett, Executive Director

Colorado

Fractivist.org Shane Davis, Founder

TEDX, The Endocrine Disruption Exchange Carol Kwiatkowski, Executive Director

Maryland

Chesapeake Climate Action Network James McGarry, Chief Policy Analyst

Maryland Citizens for Safe Energy Laurel Peltier, Chair

Savage River Watershed Association Tom Wolfe, Vice President Save Western Maryland Eric Robison, President

Waterkeepers Chesapeake Robin Broder, Board Member

Massachusetts

Berkshire Environmental Action Team Jane Winn, Executive Director

Nuclear Free Future Coalition of Western Massachusetts Hattie Nestel, Coordinator

Michigan

FLOW (For Love of Water) Liz Kirkwood, Executive Director

Friends of the AuGres-Rifle Watershed Jacque Rose, Co-Founder

Michigan Environmental Council James Clift, Policy Director

Minnesota

Honor the Earth Winona LaDuke, Executive Director

Minnesota 350 Kevin Whelan, Executive Director

Montana

Montana Environmental Information Center Anne Hedges, Deputy Director and Lead Lobbyist

Sustainable Obtainable Solutions Gloria Flora, Executive Director

Nevada

Progressive Leadership Alliance of Nevada Bob Fulkerson, President

New Mexico

Blancett Ranches Tweeti Blanchett, Member

The Climate Change Leadership Institute Robb Hirsch, Founder and Executive Director

Global Warming Express Heather Karlson, Board Member

New Energy Economy Mariel Nanasi, Executive Director

Rio Grande Valley Broadband, Great Old Broads for Wilderness Linda Starr, Co-Leader

San Juan Citizens Alliance Dan Olson, Executive Director

Santa Fe Chapter of Citizen's Climate Lobby Heather Karlson, Member

Sierra Club, Rio Grande Chapter Teresa Seamster, Chair

WildEarth Guardians Tim Ream, Climate and Energy Campagin Director

New York

Catskill Citizens for Safe Energy Jill Wiener, Member

Catskill Mountainkeeper Wes Gillingham, Program Director

Citizens Campaign for the Environment Brian Smith, Associate Executive Director

Citizens' Environmental Coalition Barbara Warren RN, MS, Executive Director

Citizens for Water Joe Levine, Director

Community Watersheds Clean Water Coalition, Inc. Susan Glidden, Treasurer

Dwight C. Baum Professor of Engineering Emeritus, Cornell University A.R. Ingraffea, PhD., P.E.

Fleased

Ellen Z. Harrison, Director

Grassroots Environmental Education Patricia Wood, Executive Director

New York H2O Buck Moorehead, Chair

Ostego 2000 Nicole Dillingham, Board President

Protect Orange County Deb Slattery, Co-Founder

ROAR Against Fracking Allegra Schecter, Founder

Stop the Algonquin Pipeline Expansion (SAPE) Susan Van Dolsen, Co-Founder

Stop the Minisink Compressor Station Pramilla Malick, Co-Founder

North Carolina

Appalachian Voices North Carolina Amy Adams and Sarah Kellogg, NC Campaigns and Outreach Coordinators

Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League Therese Vick, NC Healthy Sustainable Communities Campaign Coordinator

Clean Water for North Carolina Hope Taylor, Executive Director

Environment North Carolina David Rogers, State Director

River Guardian Foundation

George Matthis, President

Ohio

Carroll Concerned Citizens Paul Feezel, President

Concerned Barnesville Area Residents John M. Morgan, Secretary-Treasurer

Concerned Citizens of Medina County Kathie Jones, Co-founder

Fresh Water Accountability Project Lea Harper, Managing Director

Guernsey County Citizens Support on Drilling Issues Greg Pace, Organizer

Moms Clean Air Force Ohio Laura Burns, Organizer

Network for Oil & Gas Accountability and Protection Dan Philipps, President

Ohio Environmental Council Melanie Houston, Director of Water Policy and Environmental Health

Ohio Moms Clean Air Force Laura Burns, Organizer

RadioactiveWasteAlert.org Carolyn Harding, Founder

Raven Rocks Inc. Rich Sidwell, Treasurer

Sustainable Medina County Kathie Jones, Convenor

Pennsylvania

Allegheny County Clean Air Now (ACCAN) Thaddeus Popovich, Co-Founder

Breathe Easy Susquehanna County

Rebecca Roter, Co-Founder/Chairperson

Clean Air Council Joseph Minott, President

Damascus Citizens for Sustainability B. Arrindell, Director

Delaware Riverkeeper Network Maya Van Rossum, Delaware River Keeper

Gas Drilling Awareness Coalition Carol Culver, Co-Founder

Green Party of Pennsylvania Jay Sweeney, Chair

Lehigh Valley Gas Truth Julie Ann Edgar, Organizer

PennEnvironment
David Masur, Executive Director

PennFuture Elaine Labalme, Strategic Campaigns Director

Pennsylvania Alliance for Clean Water and Air Jenny Lisak, Co-director

Responsible Drilling Alliance Robert Cross, Vice President

Tennessee

Sierra Club, Tennessee Chapter Axel Ringe, Conservation Chair

Texas

Denton Drilling Awareness Group Michael H. Hennen, President

Environment Texas Luke Metzger, Director

Irving Impact

Cathy Wallace, Member

Livable Arlington Ranjana Bhandari, Board Member

Mansfield Gas Well Awareness Tamera Bounds, Board Member

North Central Texas Communities Alliance Gary Hogan, President

Public Citizen, Texas Tom Smith, Director

Rio Grande International Study Center Tricia Cortez, Executive Director

Safe Fracking Coalition Armando Cisneros, Member

Seed Coalition Karen Hadden, Director

Texas Campaign for the Environment Robin Schneider, Executive Director

Texas Drought Project Alyssa Burgin, Executive Director

Texas NAACP Gene Collins, Chair, Environmental Justice

West Texas Accountability Project-Lubbock Karen Porter, Leann Lamb-Vines, Co-Chairs

Virginia

350 Loudon Natalie Pien, Member

Appalachian Voices Virginia Hanna Wiegard, VA Campaigns Coordinator

Friends of Augusta Jennifer Lewis, Chair Friends of Buckingham Chad Oba, Chair

Friends of Nelson Joanna Salidis, President

Preserve Roanoke Ann Rogers, Coordinator

Shenandoah Valley Network Kate Wofford, Executive Director

Sierra Club, Virginia Chapter Kirk Bowers, Pipelines Program Manager

Transition Staunton Erik Curren, Founder

Virginia Citizens Consumer Council Irene E. Leech, President

Yogaville Environmental Solutions Jeeva Abbate, Coordinator

West Virginia

Appalachian Mountain Advocates Joe Lovett, Executive Director

Christians for the Mountains Allen Johnson, Member

FaCT-OV Patricia Jacobson, Co-founder

Mountain Lakes Preservation Alliance April Keating, Chair

Ohio Valley Environmental Coalition Robin Blakeman, Organizer

Preserve Monroe Laurie Ardison, Chair

Sierra Club, West Virginia Chapter Jim Sconyers, Co-chair WV Surface Owners' Rights Organization Julie Archer, Project Manager